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June 7, 2003

Senate Inquiry into Medicare

Dear Senators,

As a Rural GP for over 20 years, I despair at what has happened to our health system over the last 7 years, and will continue to happen under the Federal Governments’ proposals. Australia had a health system that was envied around the world. We provided excellent quality care to all our citizens, and at a fraction of the cost that the US provided to those who could afford it, or those in the UK able to survive horrendous waiting lists.

But things have changed. In order to reduce costs, and possibly in an attempt to stop doctors bulk-billing, increases in the Medicare rebate started to fall behind the CPI. Even at that stage, the costs of providing health care were rising faster than the CPI. (This situation has continued. The Federal Health Minister recently implied acceptance of this when she accepted the Health Insurance Industries application to increase fees by more than the CPI, when told by them that their costs were rising at double the CPI. The State Health Ministers also claimed the same reason for seeking more funds under the Medicare agreement).

Bulk-billing

Bulk-billing has succeeded in providing access to affordable health care to all Australians. (I note the Federal Health Minister claiming the current system is not universal as some regions have no access to a bulk-billing doctor. In large part, this relates to the increased costs of providing health care in rural areas, and the difficulties attracting, and retaining, skilled GP in rural areas, which I will detail later.

When Medibank was introduced, the rebates were highest in NSW and lower in other states. Rurality played no part in the fees, which apparently were based on rents in Sydney versus other capital cities, not on the costs of providing health care. When Medicare was introduced, this pro-Sydney bias was removed, but the varying costs of the care provided were still not addressed. In turn, this compounded the maldistribution of GPs around the regions). 

The proposed package will do nothing to change the billing practises of privately billing GPs. It may enable some bulk-billing GPs to defer the move away from bulk-billing, but the amounts go nowhere near addressing the growing gap between costs and fees, and will generally be ignored.

CPI

The failure of the Medicare rebate to keep up with the CPI, let alone the costs of providing health care, has meant that GPs have been squeezed. Despite attempts to portray the profession as money hungry, most GPs have a commitment to serve the needs of their communities, and have always provided health care despite the inability of the sick to pay. Had the Medicare Rebate remained fair, the bulk-billing rate would have continued to go upwards towards 90%. 

The first impact of failing to increase the Medicare Rebate in line with costs, was an immediate reduction in practice profits, doctors’ incomes, and the capacity to employ skilled staff, including other doctors, and nurses. You will note that GPs real wages have fallen over the last 4 years, whereas other employees, and politicians’, wages have risen over this period. 

Doctors were prepared to put up with declining incomes in the short term, especially when the Government initiated a Relative Value Study to assess the situation, and then Government started to consider its recommendations. The Government has since rewritten history, and suggested the Relative Value Study is just the AMA’s ambit claim. In reality, the RVS process was supported by Government, until its’ recommendations were made. The key recommendation was that a fair payment for a standard GP’s consultation (several years ago now) should be almost double the current Medicare Rebate. The decision by the Government to ignore, then denigrate the RVS process, created or confirmed the impression in doctors’ minds that the Government was not genuine, and this package does nothing to change that perception. 

Some consequence of the falling real payment for work has been:

· the hours doctors’ work by full-time doctors increased,

· morale amongst doctors fell,

· many GPs dropped back to part-time as they decided that the rewards from work, both professionally and financially were insufficient,

· patients found it harder to find a GP,

· the rate at which patients by the remaining workforce increased, compromising the quality of care and further eroding morale.

The Medical Indemnity crisis compounded the costs of running a practice, the costs for employed doctors, and insecurity in the minds of GPs. For example, at the time of UMP’s crisis, our UMP membership expired in May, and the Federal Government package only came together in the last days of June. We had to cover ourselves from May 31 (required to retain hospital admitting rights, as well as for personal protection), and could get no decision from UMP or the Federal Government about what was going to happen at that time. We ended up having to pay 4 years membership in May last year. (The one due with UMP, and another years fees because we left, one year with another firm, and an extra year for tail cover). We also had to pay this for our employees, and amounted to $40,000 instead of the previous years $4,000. It is not possible to carry that sort of financial burden when overdrafts are already stretched by declining income and rising costs, thanks to Government policy on Medicare rebates.

Finally, practices reach the point when billing practices start to change.

Abandonment of bulk-billing is a huge step for GPs and their patients. But that stage has been reached by a steadily growing number of practices (my own included).

We held off against changing primarily because we recognised that we lived in a predominantly lower income community, and were concerned that people may not be able to afford to see us. But it reached the point where we had to either start charging patients or close down. By staying open and charging a fee, we can continue to provide a service, and continue the traditional doctors’ role of providing a concessional rate for most patients, and bulk-billing when genuinely necessary.

Once that change is made, the path back requires a change in Government culture. An offer of between $1 and $6.30 a consultation for bulk-billed patients (70% of my patients) does not bring us back to where we need to be to cover costs, or would be if the Medicare rebate had kept up with costs. Doctors have lost faith with the Government. We foresee future Medicare rebate increases falling behind the CPI, failing to address future crisis like the collapse of the medical insurance system, and creating increasing amounts of red tape that cripple our capacity to do the real job of helping patients.

Rural costs

The introduction of a differential rebate between city and country is a positive step to acknowledge the different skills and costs in providing a rural service. However, the offered increase is inadequate, particularly given the higher rates of low income earners (and thus concession card holders) in rural areas. It does not cover costs, and it will fail as it relies on rural GPs bulk-billing most of their patients, which for reasons outlined elsewhere will not happen with this package. 

The service provided by rural GPs, are far more comprehensive and complex than those provided by urban GPs. City GPs are often simply referral centres, treating only the simplest of problems. Rural and remote GPs often have no-one to refer to, and limited access to X-rays and Pathology, and allied health care including community nurses, physiotherapists, dieticians and podiatrists. Rural GPs have to provide all these services, which often takes the full 25 minutes of a B level consultation, while a city doctor may simply provide a referral to a specialist or allied health care provider in 5 minutes and receive the same payment. In addition, a rural GP will provide dressings, bandages, plasters etc, which cannot be charged for if the patient is bulk-billed, and often cost almost as much as we receive for the entire consultation. Procedures are more common in the country, and have traditionally been better remunerated, however some rebates have failed to keep up with the costs of equipment. It is hardly surprising that bulk-billing rates are therefore lower in the country than in the city. Nothing in the Governments’ packages will address this, as the additional $5.30 or $6.30 simply fails to cover the costs of the service provided.

Shortage of rural GPs

In addition to the inadequate rebate, and the additional skills that a rural GPs requires, the lifestyle of rural practice does not appeal in the 21st century as it did 50 years ago. The additional hours of unpaid work on-call, and interruptions to family life, study, holidays, sleep, and recreation, that being on-call entails, make rural practice unattractive to many. 

Rural practice is simply not compatible with the expectations people most have in the 21st century. 

A few generations ago, most GPs were male, and men were accustomed to having little role to play in family life, other than being a primary bread-winner. Wives were expected to follow their partners if they decided to move to the country. These days, both parents expect to be involved in family life as well as community work. Most GPs are women. Many want to work part-time. Personal safety is a much greater concern, and many GPs, women and men, feel vulnerable visiting patient in their homes at night, especially if they do not know them personally. 

Both male and female GPs may have difficulty finding fulfilling employment for their spouses, and satisfactory educational opportunities for their children. Addressing the shortage of rural GPs requires more than an extra $5. 

It is more than complicated than bonding some 18 year old school students to serve in the country for a few years if they manage to complete their courses in 11 years time. Their lives will be changed by the time they are required to serve their time, and may not be suited to the rural practice, or even General practice. 

It requires a cultural shift on behalf of Government and the community, recognising all the factors that are disincentives, and developing ways of overcoming them. It involves action to address the declining population and employment opportunities outside our urban centres. This is not evident in the proposals.

Bulk-Billing concession card holders and pensioners

The requirement that all consultations, for all pensioners and concession-card holders, including seniors card holders, lacks an understanding of the implications that this has for GPs in the regions. In many areas, these patients constitute over 70% of the community. In order to provide the majority of patients with a “free” service at the Rebate proposed, the remaining 30% or less will be required to pay more than they currently pay, with the gap possibly doubling if practice income is to be maintained. 

This would hurt working families. It would be utterly unfair and inequitable. Most of the families in our area in work struggle to make ends meet and pay $34 for a (discounted) consultation currently, so we often bulk-bill them. We can only afford to do so by having a policy charging for every consultation, and then bulk-billing when genuinely needed.

Some self-funded retirees and seniors are considerably better off than our doctors are, let alone most of our patients. Yet we would be expected to provide them with a personalised 24 hour a day health care service for free.

Practices that have been forced to abandon bulk-billing will have no incentive to reverse that policy based on the financial package on offer.

After hours

The Government proposals will be rejected in the country, in part because of the reasons above. However, another fault in the plan indicates that the changes have not considered how do work outside the cities. We often do all our own after-hours work as there is no-one to delegate to. The proposed changes require GPs to sign up to bulk-bill ALL services to pensioners and concession card holders. This includes after-hours calls. Whilst access to after-hours services is fundamental, it is a huge commitment by, and a big disincentive to become (or remain) a rural GP. Bulk-billing that service, by my experience, makes the system completely unworkable. 

Until recently, we bulk-billed all in-hours visits (including home visits), but we have had to charge a small co-payment ($5) for after-hours calls for nearly 20 years. Without this, we were run ragged with calls at all hours of the night by patients with chronic health problems wanting access to a doctor at their convenience (after the pub closed was a common time to call). 

Rural practices provide a comprehensive after-hours service to their own patients. They also receive many calls from tourists and visitors staying overnight. Unfortunately, seeing tourists and visitors is very frustrating work. Some people use the opportunity to seek drugs of addiction. Others seek the opportunity for a second opinion while their time is free. Some are used to 24 hour medical centres and don’t understand that the doctor that they call at midnight has already worked all day, and will work again tomorrow, and is providing an emergency service, not a service of convenience. This service cannot be provided free of charge 24 hours a day to everyone who rings expecting a doctor to get out of bed and visit. Practices planning to sign up to the Federal Government proposal, would probably have to refuse to see people not belonging to their practice after-hours, or else abandon after-hours services to all their patients. This has obvious ethical, legal, moral and medical implications, which the proposals do not even start to consider. 

Safety Net

The proposed Safety Net seems designed to appear to be doing something, rather than actually doing something, about providing access to health care for the “working poor”. The $500 p.a. required before the Safety Net kicks in is so high that less than 1% of patients would be eligible. Most GPs would have decided to bulk-bill at least some consultations for families well before the Government safety net kicked in, as we are accustomed to ensuring that people have access to health care even if the Government does not.

The best that can be said of the proposal is that it acknowledges Government has failed to increase the Medicare rebate for too long, and that it recognises the increased costs of providing medical care outside the cities.

But it fails because it is set out to fail. It is not designed to be “fairer”. It is designed to be rejected by the Senate, by the AMA, by the RACGP, and by GPs around the land. Then the Federal Government can claim (before the next election) that it wants to “improve Medicare”, but the dreadful Senate and the dreadful doctors are standing in the way of these reforms, and only a re-elected Howard Government can “save Medicare”.

In reality, it appears a re-elected Howard Government could continue the dismantling of Medicare.

If the Government wanted to restore Medicare, there are plenty of simple measures it could take, and here are some examples.

1. Scrap PIP, EPC

There is great waste in the Federal Health Budget. Scrapping some schemes, and ensuring greater efficiencies in others, would free up hundreds millions that could be used to increase the Medicare rebate.

· Scrap Divisions of General Practice. These waste money reinventing the wheel all around Australia, duplicating services provided by Federal and State Health Departments, duplicating concepts being developed in dozens of other divisions, and duplicating work done by local groups of Medical Practitioners.

· Scrap Practice Incentive Payments. These were invented to reward various outcomes. Unfortunately, they reward large practices with the administrative staff to maximise their income, rather than the doctors achieving positive health outcomes. 

· Scrap Enhanced Primary Care Item Numbers. These were also envisaged to reward health outcomes, but, like many schemes that sound good in the offices of bureaucrats, are virtually impossible to implement in practice while dealing with emergencies and acute medical problems, as well as a full day of routine booking, counselling patients and managing chronic diseases. Corporate practices, and large practices able to dedicate staff to ensure patient recall and compliance, may maximise their benefit. But for most of us, getting Asthmatics back for their final visit when they are well, is nigh on impossible. And encouraging women who have avoided a Pap smear for 5 years to have one, let alone remember to claim the separate item number at the time, especially when running an hour behind schedule, is impractical during most days. I know of some practices that employ staff to simply do the Annual Health Assessments on patients over 75 to collect the $200, yet never bother to see them for the rest of the year to manage the health of the patient. I suspect most practices would meet the requirements for Diabetes EPC, but fail to claim the number unless they have a dedicated staff member committed to maximising revenue. Similarly, I expect most GPs do the clinical work required for a Care Plan on most patients, but unless they do the necessary paperwork miss out on the payment. The EPCs are not meeting the purpose they were designed for, and are a steady sort of frustration for GPs.

· Allied Health Waste. There is widespread duplication of allied health care services, particularly community nursing and home help, yet areas of gaps with minimal services. The current tendering process and grant application system sees many organisations claim funds to provide services in areas where they have no community of interest, and instead channel the money into their most profitable areas. The existing auditing mechanisms do not ensure that the geographic spread of services provided correlates with the money granted. Also, often several organisations receive funds for same services in the same area. This may be OK in urban areas, but in rural areas it often means long travel times for trained staff to visit a single patient. Consequently, services are often cut to a region as there is insufficient demand from each of 3 community nursing services, whereas the service would have been provided if the 3 patients were being visited by the same agency. 

· Duplication of Pathology services. Currently pathology tests are duplicated routinely. Hospitals repeat the tests done prior to admission. Specialists repeat the tests requested by GPs. A new GP repeats the tests done by the previous GP. Patients usually have some idea what Xrays they have had taken and hopefully keep them themselves. But patients often don’t know what blood tests they have had taken, and, when they do recall are often quite inaccurate about when the test was done. A better system of communicating that information would save hundreds of million of dollars. 

2. Reinvigorate Medicare

Adoption of recommendations 1 and 3 will provide billions of dollars annually to reinvigorate Medicare, enable Government to, amongst other things,

· Increase the Schedule Fees commensurate with the Relative Value Study findings, indexed to the CPI. This would provide a real incentive for GPs to change from private billing to bulk-billing.

· Increase the range of services covered by Medicare. Medicare was designed not to cover preventative health care, although the margins have been blurred over time, especially with immunisation and Pap smear targets. However, all patients should be encouraged to have an annual health check, as occurs in many European countries, especially in light of the “epidemic” of obesity and the obvious costs this will bring to individuals, Government and society.

· Inclusion of an annual Dental Check.

· Inclusion of some Allied Health services, such as Physiotherapy, which is generally unaffordable privately for most of the community, and generally inaccessible through Public Hospitals.

3. Scrap 30% Private Health Insurance Rebate

Australia had a Health System that was envied around the World. It provided Australians with access to one of the best health systems in the World. It was popular with patients, who had access to high quality medical care at an affordable rate, and was usually free for the patient at the time when they were sick and least able to afford to pay. It worked reasonably well for doctors, who could concentrate on looking after the health of their patients, without having to worry if their patients could afford to see them, how they could be encouraged to pay to attend for preventative measures like Pap smears, how to collect bad debts etc. And it should have been popular with Government as it achieved all this with one of the lowest expenditures as a percentage of GNP in the World.

Unfortunately, it did not fit with the political philosophy of John Howard, who has disliked Medicare since its inception, inconsistent with his “pay-as-you” ideology. The 30% private health insurance rebate was meant to move people out of public health and into private health. Regretably, private health insurance is a dud product, and even with the carrot and stick approach that Government has adopted, most people don’t want it, can’t afford it, and can’t afford to depend on it to cover all their costs when they get sick. 

Recognising that Medicare was popular with the electorate, the Government, rather than introducing “fee-for-service” has starved Medicare by failing to increase the Medicare rebate in line with costs, forcing GPs to increasingly abandon “bulk-billing”. 

Now it is attempting to portray this package as something to save Medicare, when in fact it is the first step in a plan to downsize Medicare, to become a subsidy for most patients, and a safety net for the poor. The next step will be to abandon the subsidy for non-pensioners and non-concession-card holders. The third step will be to make it so hard to meet the criteria for a concession card that few will qualify. 

If these changes are introduced, Medicare will exist by name, but be nothing more than an insurance system for the poorest members of our communities. Unfortunately, it is not even a good insurance system for the poor, as the package, for reasons outlined above, will be rejected by GPs around the Nation.

Yours truly,

Dr Ian Matthews

